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GIFTS Jeremy began the meeting at 2:20 p.m., in the absence of a quorum.  President Kelly’s retirement reception is Nov. 2.  She has asked for donations to the planetarium fund in lieu of a gift.  Members discussed gifts from the senate in general terms.  Rob suggested selecting gifts that are special to the recipient, not necessarily of high dollar value.  Jeremy, Rosemary, and Rob will think about appropriate gifts for President Kelly, last year’s Senate president Tom Diskin, and retiring VPSS Pat Griffin.  Pat will be at CSM for a while, as a lead in accreditation and as the point person for the construction of the Campus Commons building.  
Treasurer Rosemary Nurre reported the senate treasury has about $2500, after receiving about $1000 from the district from the annual automatic payroll deductions of senate dues.  Although all faculty, full- and part-time, are members of the senate, fewer than 60 pay the very modest voluntary senate dues ($20/yr for full-timers, $10/yr for part-timers.)  The senate helps fund the holiday and retirement luncheons, and attendance at ASCCC spring and fall plenary sessions.  Rosemary will send a letter to faculty about the importance of supporting the senate.  
CLASS SIZE RESOLUTION  Jeremy distributed the latest draft of the AFT/District Academic Senate resolution on class size, with changes proposed by Canada’s senate on Sept. 28.  Our Governing Council approved an earlier draft of the resolution, with small changes proposed last spring by Canada.  In the latest draft, paragraph 9 of the current version has a substantive change: “opportunity” was changed to “obligation” in “faculty will have the obligation to consult with the curriculum committees” if they want to exceed enrollment limits. The original idea was deans could not unilaterally raise enrollment limits, but individual faculty could chose to exceed those limits. The new language asks faculty to adhere to a course limit, or obtain individual exemptions from their curriculum committee.  In the past, faculty have been given the discretion to add students beyond enrollment limits, e.g. in anticipation of attrition or to accommodate students who will soon transfer, as long as the numbers are reasonable.  Jeremy asked whether enrollment limits are listed in course outlines (they are not.)  Madeleine said it might be a relief for some if faculty members are not allowed to exceed limits, but others would chafe at being restricted.  Rob called the restriction unenforceable.  AFT Executive Secretary Dan Kaplan pointed out it is very onerous for part-timers to go through a curriculum committee process – their schedules are restricted and they aren’t compensated for this kind of activity.  He said “obligation” should be taken out.  
Dan reviewed some history.  15 years ago AFT tried unsuccessfully to negotiate reduced loads for English composition faculty.  AFT then sponsored and paid for a lawsuit which brought those load numbers into the contract.  The lawsuit was broader, but in the end only English composition numbers were changed.  It went through the courts, reaching the California Court of Appeal.  A few years ago math instructors at Canada brought the issue of unilateral increases in class size to the attention of AFT and asked AFT to take the issue to PERB.  An informal conference among PERB, AFT, and the district resulted in an agreement in which the district acknowledged it couldn’t unilaterally raise class sizes.  Harry Joel signed off on the agreement, presumably with the approval of the chancellor.  A purpose of the present resolution is to get the Senate as well as AFT on record in support of the PERB agreement.  AFT will look at the Sept. 28 changes.  Dan is concerned about the term “obligation” in paragraph 9, and the deletion in paragraph 12 of AFT Local 1493’s role in determining enrollment limits.  Under the law, class size is a mandatory subject for collective bargaining and AFT has “duty of fair representation” to negotiate class size.

CALL TO ORDER  The meeting was called to order at 2:47 p.m. in the presence of a quorum.  The agenda, and the minutes of Sept. 26, were approved.  

PRESIDENT’S REPORT  College Council had a meeting open to all at which plans for campus construction in the second phase of the district’s Capital Improvement Program (CIP2) were presented.   Details are on the district website.  Bridging architects will have a key role for the next two or three months.  The sense of administration is time is money: the longer we wait, the more we’ll pay.  One reason is competition from China is driving up the price of construction materials.  The bridging architects will be doing needs analysis of features and functionality, not construction details.  They will summarize their findings in a report to the building architects we hire.  Faculty should take their wishes to the deans this fall, so information can be delivered to the bridging architects in time.  When their document is done, making changes will be harder.
District Academic Senate (DAS) considered the class size resolution.  It is also looking at getting a dental hygiene program at Skyline.  CSM has a dental assisting program.  Dental hygiene would be a very high cost program.  Jing Luan pointed out there will be a smaller student-teacher ratio.  Students in the program would add to enrollment in prerequisite courses, partially offsetting the added cost.  VPI Mike Claire has done feasibility analysis.  An issue for DAS has been finding ways to serve the community.  Are there better choices for dollar allocation than this specialized program? The Board of Trustees will make that judgment.  Dan has attended several Board of Trustees meetings looking into this.  A few years ago the Board asked Skyline VPI Regina Stanback-Stroud to research the idea.  She concluded it didn’t make sense in terms of cost.  Jeremy said the second bond issue gives us resources for the infrastructure the dental hygiene program would need.  Jing reported the San Mateo County Dental Society is offering about $100,000 to get it started.  Jeremy said the senate has a key role in discontinuing programs, and asked whether the Senate should also have a significant role in developing new programs.  Mike Claire has kept Jeremy informed on what the Board is doing.  

DAS President Nick Kapp reported their survey showed 70% of faculty like plus/minus grading, and 27 % do not.  Our resolution is going to the other college senates.  If all three senates agree, the senates will take the issue to all constituent groups and, with their approval, take it to the Board of Trustees as a suggestion.  In response to a question, Jeremy explained that DAS Governing Council consists of the three college Senate presidents and vice-presidents, and the DAS president.  It allows college senates to communicate with each other.
District Shared Governance Council (DSGC) recommended a change to district smoking policy giving decision-making power to college presidents and college councils.  DSGC also discussed its consensus model and whether to continue using it.  Jeremy thinks CSM will go to a smoking zone policy, rather than becoming a no-smoking campus, or just extending the 20 foot limit for how far smokers must be from buildings.  The college would identify places for smokers, and guarantee smoke-free pathways.  Eileen said De Anza College restricts smoking to parking lots.  Skyline will go to smoking zones if the Board approves the policy change.  City College of San Francisco is now a no-smoking campus.  Strong language from the Surgeon General asserting there is no risk-free level for secondhand smoke has animated people to work on changing smoking policy.
Jeremy met with VPI Mike Claire.  They discussed creating a center for integrative learning, perhaps with a common space for the math and writing labs and other student services.  Jeremy also met with a group studying an open college program, and with Dean of Enrollment Services Henry Villareal about course rosters.  Last year Henry and other representatives from DIAG spoke with us about integrating diversity into the curriculum.  
Jeremy was also involved in discussions of Committee on Instruction recommendations based on the work of the Degree Audit Committee.  We are trying to standardize expectations at the three colleges, including aligning AA/AS degree requirements and GPA calculations.  Mike Barkoff said students take classes at two or three colleges simultaneously to get their degree expeditiously.  Not all classes are available at each college.  Students who can’t get a transferable program from only one college take classes at two or three.  Alain Cousin cited an example from engineering: statics is available only at CSM, dynamics, only at Canada.  Wording of course descriptions is not uniform.  Treatment of AP scores is also not uniform.  Alain asserted CSM gives AP credit only for Chem 192, but a student with the same score gets credit at Skyline for both Chem 192 and Chem 210.  Other points in discussion: Governing Council in 2002 approved the general idea of having uniform requirements across the three campuses.  Regina Stanback-Stroud at Skyline is spearheading this.  It is on Jing Luan’s to do list, organizing how we make recommendations and deciding which requirements to adopt.  We don’t want to just pick the easiest of the requirements at the three campuses.  CSM sometimes requires more than the other colleges, e.g. to meet IGETC requirements in history.  Who bends to whose will?  Does COI have the authority to tell the history department what to do?  The faculty senate has primacy on academic recommendations.  COI makes recommendations to Governing Council, which we approve or disapprove.  We need to create an across-district committee of, e.g., history and have discipline experts decide what to do.  Identifying areas of differences is easier than deciding how to resolve them.  We spend too much time on process, not enough on content.  Alain said some courses will transfer from Skyline but not from CSM, because a few words in the course description are different.  He mentioned linear algebra and differential equations.  Linda reported math faculty from the three colleges have met informally for at least ten years, but until recently did not come to agreement on major differences in their offerings.   A few years ago, led by Skyline Science/Math/Technology dean Mike Williamson, they agreed on a number of issues.  With district-wide prerequisite blocking, it is essential to have course descriptions worded the same way.  English has had to do the same.  It doesn’t happen overnight.  Madeleine said there were once district-wide prerequisites in reading.  CSM changed theirs, and Skyline objected they had spent a long time developing the old prerequisites.  Linda said CSM required concurrent enrollment in calculus III for differential equations.  Skyline had a lower requirement.  Skyline required only precalculus for linear algebra, while CSM required calculus.  Skyline agreed to raise its prerequisites.  Jing has agreed to help coordinate this.   Alain asserted CSM’s prerequisites are unnecessarily high.  Linda said they are needed to make the courses transferable.  
Jeremy suggested the periodic updating of course outlines be done across the district.  This could reduce the amount of this kind of work for faculty.  Rob said for math, course outlines are just lists of topics.  We can change the list to give the transfer schools what they want.  He noted compliance with course outlines isn’t measured, and there are no consequences if instructors don’t follow them strictly.  Madeleine said course outlines give her an objective basis for doing peer evaluations.  Rosemary, who has written a number of course outlines, looks at them as guides, particularly for new part-timers.  Rob said course outlines make the universities happy.  What drives what we do is not course outlines, but what students learn.  Jeremy said preparing course outlines is supposed to give the department an opportunity to talk about how material is organized and presented, but they often are shelf documents.  In philosophy, students pick and choose among courses at the same level.  Differences among such courses aren’t reflected easily.  Madeleine said in English, courses are sequential, so outlines are important to make clear what goes where.  Linda returned to the original question – why do some of our students take courses at all three colleges?  Some do so because of scheduling, or because they want a certain instructor.  Jeremy said the fact that students no longer go to just one campus is a reason for working toward uniform standards, with requirements as transparent as possible.  Our students view us as three sites of the same campus.  It is very worthwhile to be on the same page, albeit an emotional effort is sometimes required to accomplish that.

NEW BUSINESS – OPEN COLLEGE Jeremy spoke about Dorothy, an 86 year old student who has taken CSM classes for a long time.  She is comfortable with a three semester loop, which she has repeated over and over again: psych 100, psych 120, and psych 140.  The community college system is committed to lifelong learning.  Dorothy also takes yoga, ballet, and swimming.  She is a huge asset in the classes, not only for the age diversity she brings but also for her influence on younger students.  Sit Dorothy next to unruly 18-year-old and watch the change.  We ought to build vehicles for such students.   Dorothy has maxed out her course repetitions, and we don’t allow audits.  Our area has an aging population.  It would be good to find a way to meet the needs of these folks.  Jeremy discussed with Director of Community Education Jan Roecks the idea of community ed offering classes, e.g. topics in social science, for such people.  The fee would be equivalent to student tuition.  Students could do the equivalent of auditing, taking different courses or signing up for the same one repeatedly.  The open college program would identify people who could take the course for credit so the college could get apportionment money from the state.  We might want to limit access in impacted areas; we don’t want to turn away 18-year-old transfer students (who would bring in apportionment dollars) in favor of lifelong learners.  Teresa compared non-credit courses to open enrollment courses at CSUs.  Rosemary said CSUs bump up the tuition.  At CSM, many non-credit students would be in classes already supported by regular students, so no new costs would be incurred.  Enrollment of students who have maxed out course repetition would not count toward FTES.  
Dan Kaplan asked why the district doesn’t allow auditing.  Many bay area colleges do.  Jeremy said liability is one reason.  If anything happens on campus to a student not enrolled in a class, the student is not covered by our insurance.  We’re trying to find a solution.  The other option is to have a noncredit part of the college.  The college would have to complete an application process to be allowed to offer noncredit courses.  Apportionment (state funding) for a regular student is about $4100, for a noncredit student it’s half that.  There is a statewide effort to increase funding for noncredit coursework.  We could build a noncredit arm of the college and allow students to enroll through that.  If there would be a huge amount of paperwork for auditing, going through Community Ed might be more user-friendly.  Madeleine teaches an evening course with a credit/no credit option (not the same as auditing,) which brings enrollments up.  Typically she gets two or three credit/no credit students who are grown-ups and really keen on the course.  Jeremy said some community colleges offer classes which are basically workforce development courses, like English for non-native speakers.  Dan noted community colleges provide lots of these courses even though allocations for them from the state are lower.  Madeleine cautioned against stepping on the toes of community ed.  Alain said students who get C in a course can repeat the course, but not for a new grade.  Linda asserted the mission of community colleges should cover people like Dorothy.  Jeremy said we need to build availability for the community as a whole.  It would be an asset to our current students.  Unlike many community colleges, we have non-impacted day classes. Alain asked why an audit fee is listed in our fee schedule if auditing is not allowed.  Jeremy heard from Math/Science Dean Charlene Frontiera that some students want to audit as a warm-up to taking a course for credit.  She suggested six to eight week courses offered through community education to get such students up to speed.  This would have a wider audience than courses aimed at senior citizens.  Linda said some students sign up for courses and accept W’s.  They have to pay the fees, and it limits how often they can repeat the course.  Eileen pointed out students with W in 50 % of their courses are put on probation.  Jeremy said the college has a plan for a 24 hour fitness center.  Students should be allowed to sign up for that multiple times.  Rob asked how one can audit a P. E. course.  Jeremy will keep us informed.
NEW BUSINESS – REGISTRATION MATERIAL FOR FACULTY  Currently faculty are not issued any printed documents with course rosters or for recording grades for the early weeks of classes.  We are expected to download forms from the internet.  Responsibility for printing has moved from admissions and records to individual faculty.  Lists available on Websmart are not ready for use as roll or grade sheets.  We have good electronic options, including Excel and Gradekeeper, which some faculty use.  At week three or four we get yellow class lists.  Faculty want printed versions of rosters and roll sheets.  At semester’s end, we would have a pile of paper records if we used the forms they give us, and those forms don’t map onto each other well.  One reason for the change was the hope we’d save some money.  Jeremy met with Mike Claire and Henry Villareal to look at possibilities.  Faculty who use the current printed versions find them inadequate.  The college is hesitant to move to requiring all faculty to use electronic records.  Teresa expressed concern about power failures damaging records or delaying recording or reporting grades.  Madeleine said some people are antsy about using computers.  Eileen called the printed forms outdated. Jeremy said we are obligated to keep records for a year in case grades are disputed.  What we are required to turn in to the college has changed dramatically, from detailed information about attendance and grades to a signed list of final grades.  Jeremy said we have an opportunity to move to the university model of record-keeping.  With our transitioning population, record-keeping somewhere between the detail of K-12 and the spare reporting at universities is probably best.  To be reasonable, if we want to go all-electronic, we should build a timeline for the change and ask the college to support professional development to prepare faculty.  When many current faculty members were hired, computer skills weren’t required.  The CTL website has several Gradebook formats.  Rich Castillo created one that looks like our old green and white roll sheets.  

Skyline and Canada are no longer distributing printed material for rosters and such.  At his next meeting with Eric Raznick of ITS, Jeremy will suggest we build a timeline for moving away from printed forms.  Jeremy acknowledged some people will have a very hard time with this decision.  Faculty who want to prepare their own forms should have a chance to get professional development to learn what they need to do and get comfortable with it.   Members asked about making electronic transfer from Banner to attractive formats easier.  Jeremy asked members to let faculty in their divisions know we’ve decided on this as a strategic direction.  Dan noted the problem last year in the way forms were changed was the process.  Ann Stafford observed the administration is pushing responsibility for a number of tasks onto faculty, but maybe preparing forms isn’t the best example.
NEW BUSINESS – DISTANCE LEARNING Jeremy reported there is a new distance learning committee, not part of TAC or DITC.  It is looking at course management systems.  eCollege is now available, and we are piloting Moodle as well.  It will also address guidelines for faculty, enrollment, assessment tools, and how to evaluate courses.  This is getting a big push from the chancellor.  We have a hodgepodge of distance learning courses.  Students learn the system one class uses, then take another class with a different system and different standards.  There should be more uniformity in what students see, especially when shopping for courses.  Maybe distance learning will give us better access to parts of our community we aren’t currently reaching with traditional classes.  Jeremy will put this at the top of our Oct. 24 agenda.
ADJOURNMENT  The meeting was adjourned at 4:10 p.m.  The next meeting will be October 24, 2006. 












